Planning Commission Minutes
11/8/23
Members in attendance: Dawn Bower, Chris Cummings, Bill Dunkel, Cathy Fales, John Finley, Tom Johnson.
Members of the Public in attendance; David Cherry.
The meeting began at 6:33 PM via Zoom.
Chris moved to adopt the minutes of the August 9th meeting; Dawn seconded the motion; the motion was unanimously adopted.
Bill updated everyone on the search for a Planning Commission clerk.  To date, only Antje Ruppert has expressed interest in the position, but due to her schedule she can only make meetings on Monday evenings.  Everyone present indicated they have no scheduling conflicts and no objections to changing our meeting date to the second or fourth Monday of each month, which would avoid conflicting with Selectboard meetings that occur on the first and third Mondays of each month. Dawn pointed out that Monday meetings might occasionally conflict with three day holiday weekends.  We agreed that if such a potential conflict occurred, we would move our PC meeting to another Monday during that month.  Tom suggested that we check with Vance and Kate to see if they also are available to meet on Mondays.  Bill will do that.  We also agreed that no decision to hire a clerk will be made until our next meeting, which will allow sufficient time for other candidates to inquire about the position and for Antje to ask any additional questions she may have.
Next we spent a considerable amount of time discussing how to improve the Zoning Permit Application form and the process that is used to apply for a zoning permit.  Our goal is to make the application process more efficient and to assure that applications contain all necessary information when they are submitted.
We reviewed the new wording that Tom had suggested for item #7 on the Zoning Permit application, which is as follows:
 Attach a drawing on a separate sheet which accurately shows the dimensions of the property, location of existing structures if applicable, and location of proposed project in relation to these. Include setbacks (distance from property lines and road center-line), driveway locations, parking, and fences, whether existing or proposed. Include the location of swimming pools, streams, ponds lakes, and wetlands.  Identify location of well and septic system as appropriate. If State permits for a new well or septic have been obtained, provide copies. The applicant shall also verify that the project site does not exceed 20% slope. (Slope requirement not applicable for fences.) Note that applications not including all required information will be returned for correction. Setback requirements are described in Sections 201.1 – 201.4 of the Zoning Regulations. A map of Resources Protection Area 1, which shows the location of wetlands, is on p. 12 of the Zoning Regulations.
Cathy noted that Londonderry has a series of checkboxes on their zoning permit application form and that their form also includes a sample of the kind of sketch an applicant must include.  We all agreed that we should look at the Londonderry form and decide at our next meeting if we want to adopt a similar format for our application.  Cathy will send a copy of the Londonderry application to everyone.  If anyone wants to create a draft of new version of item #7 which includes checkboxes and a sample sketch, please feel free to do so before our December meeting.  
Cathy suggested that we might want to change the second sentence in the introductory paragraph of the Zoning Permit Application form, which says:
“It (the application form) also advises the Listers of Windham of any work being undertaken so they may review it. This allows for listed values to be consistent with the States directives and laws concerning appraisals for the purpose of fair and equitable property taxes.”
Her concern is that the present wording might be misinterpreted to mean that the Listers have the authority to review the application for a zoning permit.  Tom suggested that we might combine the two sentences in a way that makes it clear that the Listers need to see the zoning permit at some point in the process just for the purpose of making sure that property appraisals are fair and equitable.   We agreed that we will consider alternative wording at our December meeting.  Again, all PC members are invited to submit drafts of new language to Bill.
Cathy also volunteered to look at the fees that some neighboring towns charge for zoning permits to see if Windham’s fees are generally in line with them.  Chris agreed that it is worthwhile to do this, but he cautioned us against getting too immersed in details about fees.  We all agreed we should avoid going too far “into the weeds”on this matter.
Next we turned our attention to streamlining and clarifying the zoning permit application and review process.  At a previous meeting we considered the following steps:
· Applicant submits the completed application to the Town Clerk in person or online.
· Town clerk reviews the application to make sure it is complete.
If incomplete, it is returned to the applicant.
          If complete, it is forwarded to the Zoning Administrator.
· The ZA reviews the application.
If it’s routine, he can approve it.
If it’s complicated and he needs additional input, he may consult with members of the Selectboard, Planning Commission, Listers, or any other town official.
If necessary, the ZA may solicit advice from the town attorney.
· Once an application is approved, it is sent to the Town Clerk who forwards a copy to the Listers and members of the Planning Commission, and files the original application in the town office.
Cathy suggested that the wording in the second bullet point (“reviews the application”) might be construed to mean that the town clerk has the authority to approve or deny the application.  We agreed to consider alternative wording that makes it clear that the clerk is merely checking to make sure the application is complete.
Cathy also thought that the list of people the ZA may consult in the fourth bullet point might be interpreted as being restrictive, whereas our intention is that the ZA may consult with any individual or organization that may provide information or advice that he needs.  We agreed that we should change the wording of this bullet point.
We also agreed that at our next meeting we need to continue to develop a checklist that the town clerk, and perhaps the ZA, may use to determine if a zoning permit application is complete.  Bill will send everyone a copy of a rough draft of a checklist that John submitted a few months ago.  The revised language that Tom has suggested for question #7 on the Zoning Permit Application form also contains items that perhaps should be included on the checklist.
Lastly, we looked at a revised PC “To Do” list that Bill provided.  We briefly discussed how we might prioritize the tasks on the list.  Bill suggested that after we agree on the changes we want to recommend in the Zoning Permit Application form and application process, we turn our attention to the issue of how to measure the slope of a building site because this could be an issue that will come up again in the near future. We also agreed that we should not have a public hearing for the purpose of amending our zoning regulations until we are ready to present all of the amendments we want to make at one hearing.  
Dawn moved to adjourn the meeting; seconded by John.  The meeting was adjourned at 7:47PM.
Respectfully submitted,
Bill Dunkel
